Ski for Light, Inc.

Executive Committee Meeting

 June 2, 2012

Minneapolis, Minnesota
Minutes of the Meeting
President Marion Elmquist called the meeting to order at 8:36am.
Secretary Heather Hall called the roll.  Present were Marion Elmquist, Scott McCall, Heather Hall, Doug Boose, Larry Showalter, Judith Dixon,  and Laura Oftedahl.
Overview/year to date/event wrap.  Marion Elmquist reported that she has arranged for representatives from Ski for Light to speak at the upcoming Sons of Norway Conventions, both the District and the International.  Elmquist will be attending the Sons of Norway International Convention in Fargo, North Dakota held August 21-25, 2012.  Elmquist is working out the final details of the contract with Shanty Creek for the 2013 event and working on a Request for Proposal (RFP) for the Hilton in Anchorage, Alaska for the 2014 event.  The site selection committee is exploring being back in Colorado for 2015 for the 40th anniversary of Ski for Light and will explore staying at the Inn at Silver Creek.  Elmquist is currently working on committee assignments and chair people for the members of those committees.

2012 Provo, Utah Event Wrap-up.  Event Chair Scott McCall presented the synopsis of the 2012 Event via a written report of comments and observations which included suggestions from the Planning Committee.  
Positive comments from the Event: 
· Trails and skiing conditions at Soldier Hollow were good, despite the lack of snow and skiing on man-made snow. (concern with bridge crossing safety).  
· Alternate venue of Sundance Ski Resort worked out well. 
· Technique sessions were appreciated.

· Prompt bus schedules and alternative bus options for travel to Sundance.  
· Evening programs, dueling pianos was well entertaining.  
· Ski tip bar proved to be a nice venue for socializing. 
· Hotel staff was very attentive, thanks to a thorough orientation by Wendy David. 
Suggestions:

· Create an online registration for the race and rally.  

· Reducing the number of categories and combine totally blind and partially sighted categories. 
· On-line waiver forms to streamline registration *this will be discussed with the coordinators for the registration process; McCall will look into before the planning meeting in the fall. 
· Silent auction planning and duties were discussed to have non-guides being responsible for the organization and set-up, in order to have a successful auction and enable guides to focus on skiing and guiding. Dixon suggested that the information room and the “worker-bees” can be responsible for the majority of work on the silent auction.  
· Special interest sessions were also discussed as a priority for organizing, and it was agreed that these add to the success of the event and should be implemented by an active participant and attendee at the event.  
The Executive Committee was pleased with the outcome of the 2012 event and impressed by the hard work put in by all the volunteers to have a successful event especially with the challenges of a low snow year.
Treasurer’s report.  
Boose reported on the various financial reports that he prepared and sent out to the board and asked for any comments on content and format. At this time SFL has $131,000 in the bank in operating funds. We should finish the fiscal year with close to that amount minus expenses from this Executive Committee meeting. That will mean that we will have increased our operating reserves by somewhat over $10,000 from that at the end of FY 2011. Our prosperity is due to a successful event, generous donations (especially grants from foundations), the $15,400 transferred from the Endowment, and careful spending levels. As of this meeting, we have approximately $319,000 in the Endowment Fund. The Endowment is down some compared to the end of last fiscal year when it was around $340,000 during a high point of the stock market. 
Boose reviewed the income and expense report and described details of the report.  
· The amount of stipends was up from last year’s total of $4,600 to $8,400 this year, mostly due to new VIPS requesting stipends and specific donations that were earmarked for stipends this year.
· Individual donations were down from $30,000 last year to $21,000 this year. 
· Sons of Norway Lodge donations were down a little bit, only by a few hundred dollars.
· Foundation donations were up this year to $24,000 from last year’s amount of $13,000.  
· Corporate donations were down this year in part because we did not receive the JanSport donation of $5,000.00, which may have been a one time event.
· Goodfellow donations went up this year to $4,700 from $2,300 last year; the increase was a result of putting a check box for this Goodfellow Fund on the donation card.  
· Executive Committee meeting expenses are unknown as of this date. 
· The Jan Haug award expenses are unknown as of this date for the gift of ski gear for the 2012 recipient; Elmquist is following up with the ski shop and the recipient of the award.  
· Ridderrenn expenses were down this year to $8,500 from last year’s expenses of $14,000.  The higher amount last year was a result of a gift from the Anglo Norse Fund to cover expenses of two additional visually impaired at the event in Beitostolen, but not airfare or hotel expenses in Oslo. These two skiers were in addition to the “regular” team of four, so added to the overall cost to Ski for Light for the usual team of two skiers and two guides.  This year’s costs were also lower because this year’s Anglo Norse donation was apportioned part of the cost of this year’s regular team.  The Executive Committee discussed the costs of the annual trip to Norway and how the Anglo Norse fund gift is distributed and apportioned.  
The group discussed the budget for entertainment expenses based on comparisons from Granby 2011 and Provo 2012 and what expenses were included in the totals.
· Review of the new refund policy.  Boose reported that this last year was the first year for our current refund policy and all went well with the refunds that were needed.  Boose commented that only folks that get the last minute refund are those that can identify family and medical emergencies, and these are reviewed by the President prior to a refund being issued. The question was raised if the refund should be less $100.00 or $200.00 of the total registration fee and what financial risk we are taking with refunding the higher amount.  Showalter shared that this year we have a more stringent hotel contract and cancellation policy and we should be cautious about refunding the higher amount.  Discussion of the topic will continue at the October Executive Committee meeting to make recommendations to the Board on whether to change the current policy.
· Credit card procedures at event.  Boose raised concerns regarding our credit card transactions procedures at the event since our transactions are sent to the Sons of Norway office and they process them at a much later date, after the event is over. As a result, we end up with credit cards that are expired or over the limit after the event, sometime up to ten separate transactions. Dixon shared that Sons of Norway has usually absorbed the credit card transaction fees, which is approximately $200.00.  Boose is willing to help with the transactions throughout the week if we find another method. The Executive Committee discussed options for payment including using applications for iPhones and iPads. Boose will explore other payment options and share with the Executive Committee.
· Organization credit card(s).  Boose suggested getting organization credit cards through Wells Fargo.  Debit cards were previously sent out to signatories, including McCall, Showalter and Elmquist, although they are not used.  Boose talked with our representative with Wells Fargo to explore setting up a business credit card system.  The group was in agreement that the debit cards are risky to use and most are not using them.  The credit cards would be used for official SFL expenses such as rentals, organization and event expenses including Ridderrenn expenses for the team. The bills would still be sent to Boose and he would need the receipts for reconciliation. 
Motion. Showalter moved to ask Doug Boose to explore credit card payment options for the event and to also pursue acquiring SFL business credit cards from Wells Fargo for organizational expenses. Oftedahl seconded. Motion approved unanimously.
Visit with Accountants. David Brown will join the meeting at 11:00 am to visit with the Executive Committee. Our main contact is Bruce Thiel although he was not able to join us.
Budget and Finance report

· Rebalancing of investments. Showalter shared that Kate Scott is working on our endowment investment portfolio. What we have now is more of a retirement portfolio with a 50/50 stocks and balance funds. 
· Tax Exempt information. The Executive Committee revisited the issue of providing tax exemption information to attendees and decided to continue to respond to these requests as they arise. 

· Cash Reserves.  Showalter reported that our cash reserves were at $115,000 last year and the cash reserves are currently at $131,000.  Showalter emphasized being financially prudent and necessary to anticipate the unknown and to have a rainy day fund for unanticipated expenses. Showalter suggested that the board may want to adopt a cash reserve policy. The Executive Committee discussed the topic at length in regards to how much available to have in the cash reserves and what should be spent to meet the goals of the organization. 
Motion:  Showalter moved that our cash reserve account be maintained at a target level of $90,000 and that each year we will review appropriate actions for spending.  Elmquist seconded.  Motion passed unanimously.
· Endowment Fund. Showalter reported on the Endowment fund. We have taken out $133, 000 over the past 10+ years. We currently have $277,000 in the fund from donations since it was created.  These funds are permanently restricted, and reported as such on our various financial reports prepared by the accountants.  Right now the Endowment fund is worth $318,000 and our bylaws state that each year we can withdraw a maximum of 5.5% of the average value of 12 quarters of the fund.   The decision to withdraw the maximum amount is an annual decision based on the needs of the organization. 
Motion: Showalter moved that for fiscal year 2013 our withdrawal will be no more than 4.5%. McCall seconded. Motion passed unanimously.  
· The Executive Committee discussed how much and when to withdraw from the Endowment Fund and decided to defer the decision until the fall meeting.  Additional discussion continued regarding the strategic approach to requesting donations to the Endowment Fund, the Operating Fund and the Tracksetters society and how best to appeal for these donations.  Strategies discussed included adding a check box for the endowment fund on the donor reply card for the Fall and Spring appeal mailings, and reaching out to past donors.  The Budget and Finance committee will confer with the Endowment Committee on how best to appeal for donations with the fall and spring appeal.
· Event Pricing.  The group discussed the Event pricing and what the future plans are for raising or dropping the price. Factors that influence the event price are the room rate, banquet meals, resort fees, taxes, trail fees, administrative costs, and transportation costs. Comparisons with past years costs were discussed to arrive at the rate for this year. Costs for the event this year are higher mainly due to the resort rate.  The Executive Committee recommended that the rate for double occupancy be $850.00 for the week and $1,200 for single occupancy.  Any event income shortfall will be covered by our operating reserve. 
· Pre-event pricing.  Methods were discussed for determining prices for those that are required to arrive early at the event for training, board or event related activities. Shanty Creek Resort is including the conference rooms with the costs and not charging extra. 
Accountant David Brown joined the meeting at 11:00 am.  Elmquist and the committee thanked David Brown for taking the time to join the meeting.  David Brown and Bruce Thiel have been working with SFL for many years and are glad to continue the working relationship.  Brown and Boose discussed how much cash to have in the Operating funds and reviewed what was spent over the last year and what was brought in for revenue.  Boose shared that income from the event pays for 85% of it and then we subsidize the event from there. Brown thought that keeping $90,000 in the cash reserve was rational and prudent and would not recommend going any lower. Showalter shared with Brown that we our reducing our spend rate from 5.5% to 4.5%.  Brown recommended that 5.5% over an extended period of time takes into account the ups and downs and keeps the funds permanent and agrees that 4.5% is more conservative. Brown discussed with the committee where the organization is in its life and what the long range financial goals are. Showalter reviewed our past fundraising efforts with Brown. Brown-offered an idea to the executive committee; since the endowment is permanently restricted by the donor, we can designate some of those unrestricted dollars and have some of that as a quasi-endowment as board designated funds.  $45,720 was put in as seed money in 1998.  Showalter referenced our restrictions in the bylaws for the co-mingling of restricted and unrestricted funds.
· Brown thought the current management of the Endowment fund is prudent.
· Brown touched on one of the risks to the organization is that different States have different requirements for soliciting for donations. SFL is registered in Minnesota. Large non-profits are required to file in every State and he recommended that we probably should do this.
· Audits: Brown has been doing compilations for us over the years. If we start registering in other States, we may want to complete an audit. Some states require an audit if your budget is over $750,000, such as Minnesota. An audit can cost about $5,000 to 10,000.  The executive committee is comfortable with our current financial reporting. 
· Brown inquired if we disclose the 990 to folks and if it is on our website.
· Brown said there are watchdogs and rating organizations. Suggested going through the process with one of these groups to increase our credibility. One group is the Giving Wise Alliance. In full disclosure Brown shared that he is past chair and treasurer of the Charity Review Council of Minnesota and is still involved in helping the organization. Accountability standards in regards to governance, if you meet the standards then you can say that and direct this information to donors.
· McCall asked if there are other similar orgs that do not have any paid staff and that do the same events. There are some smaller organizations such as Disabled American Veterans here in Minnesota.
· Boose recommended that we discuss adopting a whistleblower policy, for our 990 reporting requirements, and verify if it would be for employees or volunteers.
· Brown recommended that since we are an established organization and long running we should emphasize that to our donors.

· Brown asked how many contributors we have and if we need to show our credibility to them.
· Brown discussed risks to the event since other organizations or individuals could put SFL at risks and asked if we have controls in place.
· Credit cards for the organization. Brown offered no advice on the issue of providing credit cards. Other than being prudent with who is provided with the cards and the charges.
Boose and the committee thanked Brown once again for taking the time to come and talk on a Saturday and emphasized that his time was well appreciated.
Break for lunch: 12:08pm
Document Retention Review

Report on recent findings at SFL office. Boose, Elmquist, Hall and Showalter met at the SFL office at the Sons of Norway main office in Minneapolis on Friday June 1st to sort through the official records. The group disposed of and shredded those records that were no longer needed according to the document retention policy.  The group worked together over the course of an afternoon to organize boxes and file cabinets and determined that at least another full day was needed to inventory and organize the documents, files, and media.  Elmquist will be taking the video tapes and original films to be digitized in Des Moines.  Showalter and Hall will work together to determine what files should be kept electronically. 

Conflict of Interest forms/status.  The conflict of interest forms for FY2012 are signed, digitized and filed at the SFL office, along with past years forms.  Elmquist will take steps to communicate to non-board members why the form is needed for full disclosure and what constitutes a conflict of interest.  Any forms that are signed throughout the year will be sent to the Secretary and scanned in and kept on file for seven years.
Guide Recruitment. The executive committee reviewed a proposal by guide recruitment chair Bob Civiak and Lesli Maclin to advertise with a flier. The group reviewed the flier and suggested adding in our address, phone number, and 501(c)3 information and to also add in a QR code with a link to our website. The photos were reviewed to be sure that they did not all include race bibs, since we are not a racing organization. The total proposal is for $5,000.00 to run multiple ads in select magazines.
Motion:  McCall moved that we fund the proposal as presented by the guide recruitment committee. Showalter seconded. Motion passed unanimously. 
The exec committee is pleased with the new ideas from the board members. Past policy dictated that ads and other media related items go through the Public Relations committee. 

VIP retention.  Showalter had sent out historical information on VIP retention. The group discussed ways to recruit new participants and ways to keep people coming back. Other topics included the nature of our cross country ski program, the application process and notification, and improving on our program through our admittance process.  The group discussed early bird specials and a $50.00 discount.  Stipends for VIPs and MIPs were discussed and how often this should be available.  Larry proposed that Marion and last year’s event chair Scott McCall, Judy, and Lynda schedule a conference call to talk about early acceptance and early bird discount.

Election procedures. The group talked about the Australian ballot and how to change the voting system. The committee discussed replacing the Australian ballot with a traditional election method.  Showalter will research the language and Elmquist will talk with Renee Abernathy on the Bylaws committee and will also discuss with the Board Development and Elections committee.
3:00 coffee break.3:15 resume.
Time to drop cassette version of the Bulletin? 

Showalter reported that 26 people receive the cassette version of the Bulletin out of over 1,000, mainly due to email not working. One person who requests, some who use it who don’t have email. We have not mailed one out in the last two issues of the bulletin.  Contact will be made to the 26 people to see if they would still like the cassette version of the Bulletin. Judy will find a way to have it read if the cassette is still requested.
Site Report.  Elmquist covered earlier. The group discussed the possibility if we can’t get the Inn at Silver Creek in Colorado for 2015 if we should we look at other areas. Off-site housing could accommodate our group if needed.  For the event in 2014, The Anchorage Hilton contract is being negotiated.  Showalter reminded us that the Board left it to the Executive Committee to negotiate and sign a contract.  John Olnes has secured the Kincaid trail system. Elmquist will move ahead with the contract and planning.

Ridderrenn/Anglo Norse fund. Next year the 50th Ridderrenn will be held April 7-14, 2013 in Beitostolen, Norway. The Executive Committee discussed ways to choose team members who best meet our guidelines.
Handling of foreign applicants. Doug Boose reported that in the past there was some confusion as to who was handling the foreign applicants.  If an American guide is requested then they need to be in our database. Lynda Boose will organize the foreign visually impaired participants.
SFL trail difficulty standards.  Boose raised the topic of what type of trail is appropriate for our event. The trail standards are in the Planning Manual in Chapter 25 and these will be reviewed for details.
Review Officers’ duties.  Elmquist referenced bylaws 3 and 4. Showalter suggests a review as his duties are not reflected in there as Immediate Past President. The bylaws committee should review the duties. The Secretary’s duties are also not reflected accurately.  The duties of the officers will be reviewed with the President.
40th Anniversary adhoc committee.  Go through archival materials and digitize information to put on our website.  Elmquist will appoint committee. Discussion of a regional event in Minneapolis.
Old Business. No old business to report. 
New Business. No new business to report.
The meeting adjourned at 4:00pm.
Minutes respectfully submitted by Heather C. Hall.
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